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TheRoleofThaiGovernmentin EconomicDevelopment
byVirabongsaRamangkuraandPakornVichyanond

Ordinarily, governments have distinct
roles to play along the course of econo-
mic development, especially in devel-
oping countries. In this context, Thai-
land is no~ exception. At present,
though the country has adopted a rather
free-market and price-oriented mechanism
of operation, market intervening mea-
sures as conducted by the Thai govern-
ment still remain. And chances are
extremely likely that they will persist
within the foreseeable future. So it is
worth casting a brief scan through the
roles of Thai government in retrospect.

One notable feature of the evolution
of Thai government's role in the past is
that drastic or abrupt changes are al-
ways disfavored. During the early pe-
riod of the 19th century Thai government
monopolized all foreign trade activities
and exerted stringent controls plus
regulations upon most significant econo-
mic undertakings. That scenario pre-
vailed until the Bowring Treaty was
agreed upon between the British and Thai
governments in 1856. Such Treaty repre-
sented a crucial bench mark because it
obligated Thailand to open up its econo-
my to free trade and systematic schemes
of taxation. And all economic monopo-
lies or dictatorships as commanded by
the government were to be finally abol-
ished. Fromthat point onward, it can
be easily observed that Thai government
has gradually diluted the extent of its
absolute control within its economy.

As mentioned earl ier, an abrupt and
drastic switch of government's economic
policies is normally not expected in
Thailand. Therefore, it is not surpri-
sing to discover that despite the intro-
duction of free market mechanisms, Thai
government cannot help intervening with

This article is based on an address
given by Dr. Virabongsa Ramang'kurato. the
ADBRound Table in August, J98? Dr. Vira....
bongsa is the Director (and Dr. Pakorn
Vichyanond is a Research FeU()7;))of the
MacroeconomicPolicy ProgramatTDRI.

market forces. That was especially so
in the midst of the Second World War
under the regime of Field Marshall
Pibulsonggram. Nationalism was' then
vehemently promoted via propaganda that
Thai people should be liberated from the
powerful realm of influential Chinese
expatriates. After the War similar
endeavors were further pursued but this
time the quoted underlying rationale was
the upgrading of the general public's
social welfare. Examples of government
interventions at that time were plenti-
ful, ranging from rice procurement to
mining enterprises, sales of certain
consumer goods, and a multiple exchange
rate system.

Those excessive economic interven-
tions undertaken by Thai government gave
rise to numerous failures. Subsequent-
ly, roles of the government were there-
fore pared down. And the diminution
became quite evident when there was an
important political turnover in 1957.
Once the First Five-year National Econo-
mic and Social Development Plan went
into effect in 1961, it was even an-
nounced officially and explicitly that
the government would fully advocate
market mechanisms and undertakings of
private parties. Such direction of
economic policies has continuously pre-
vailed up until now.

Two main reasons for strengthening
the roles of market forces and private
entities are that flexibility is to be
preserved so that errors can be recti-
fied by lessons from past experiences
and that the country is so open and
increasingly dependent upon trade that
adequate competitiveness has to be con-
tinually upheld.

Agricultural sector

Presently, the gross size of national
income arising directly from Thai agri-
cultural activities may not signify the
true essence or significance of the
agricultural sector in the Thai economy
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since it adds up to only a quarter of
GDP. However, if downstreamor related
activities and by-products of agricul-
ture are wholly taken into account,
which include food processing, freights,
financing, and trading, it is certainly
unquestionable that the country cur-
rently cannot do without agriculture.
Given a fairly high degree of farm-

ersl sensitivity to economic incentives
and responses thereto, the Thai agricul-
tural sector has thrived quite healthily
regarding t~e extent of diversification
and production progresses, be it in
crops, livestock, fisheries, etc. This
can be immediately testified by Thai
competitiveness already attained in the
world market despite the fact that effi-
ciency of land utilization has not
reached its peak yet. And the remaining
dualistic character of Thai agriculture
ought not to be ignored. That is, while
advanced regions are well accommodated
by irrigation facilities, regions lag-
ging behind count very muchupon being
adequately rain fed.

Progress achieved thus far in this
segment of the economyare equally at-
tributed to attempts of the government
and private sectors. Both seemto be
well aware of, and upkeep/fulfil, their
responsibilities and jurisdiction. On
the part of the government, serious
attention and fruitful efforts have been
directed to the provision of necessary
infrastructures such as highway net-
works, transportation and communication
systems. These infrastructures give
producers access to both local and
foreign markets for their products. At
present it could be claimed that Thai-
land is amongthe front runners in Asia
regarding the efficacy of transportation
circuits' within the country and linkages
with its foreign outlets.

The second outstanding success of
governmental tasks is the investment in
and maintenance of irrigation facili-
ties. These facilities have contributed
appreciably to productivity of agricul-
tural activities. Nevertheless, they
need to be further expandedand amelio-
rated so as to raise the relative rate
of water utilization given the present
status in which only 15-20%of all agri-
cultural areas are accommodatedby irri-
gation systems. Another commendable
group of policy actions pursued by the

government is on introducing new tech-
nology to the agricultural sector. It
is largely due to technological advance-
ments that Thailand can nowcommandthe
food surplus position in most items
covering not only traditional rice and
maize but also poultry, cattle, pigs,
sugar, aqua-cultured and marine pro-
ducts, fruits, and vegetables. Abundant
examples of those technological advance-
ments are the following: variations of
seeds, livestock breeding, regional
fisheries, extension services, utiliza-
tion of fertilizers and insecticides.

On the part of the private sector,
substantial investments have been so
properly placed that the nation's pro-
cessing capacity for agricultural pro-
ducts is considerably enhanced. End
points of those investments are, for
example, rice mills, factories proces-
sing sugar, rubber sheets, block rubber,
and animal feeds. One reputable feature
in agriculture accomplished by private
Thai entrepreneurs is the marketing
system, now the most efficient among
Asian primary producing countries. Such
assertion can be supported by the lowest
marketing costs as ratified by the FAO.

Exports of agricultural products are
another piece of evidence certifying the
capability and achievements of the pri-
vate entities. That is so because al-
most all agricultural exports, except a
small portion of rice, are now handled
by private traders. And they have al-
ready captured extensive markets around
the world.

Oneextremely important core of agri-
cultural production that deserves strong
mentioning is its financial credit sys-
tem. Even though the general commercial
banking practices in Thailand, which are
always privately run, have flourished
well, most commercial banks have not
attained adequate expertise in extending
agricultural credits. This can be firm-
ly substantiated by the fact that var-
ious banks severely and repetitively
suffered from loan losses and problema-
tic credits extended to rural agricul-
tural activities while numerousfarmers,
especially the ones in remote areas,
repeatedly complained about their lack
of access to bank credits. These com-
plaints went further: that such lack
necessitated them to depend too much on
unorganized money lenders whose interest
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charges were painfully exorbitant. In
this regard, the government has been
highly successful in the establishment
and functioning of the Bank for Agricul-
ture and Agricultural Cooperatives
(BAAC). The nationwide network of even-
ly scattered BAACoffices has provided a
large numberof farmers with access to
credits of reasonable amounts. More-
over, a good portion of these credits
is avai lable on concessional terms.
This demonstrates another effective mar-
ket intervention as adopted by the
government.
Industrial sector

Industry is the sector about which
there have been recurrent debates as to
what extent the Thai government has
achieved in its role as a promoter ever
since the official commencementof the
investment promotion scheme in 1960.
The industrial sector grew faster than
the agricultural sector on a continual
basis. Simultaneously, this fast-grow-
ing sector also enjoyed various promo-
tional privileges as well as protection.
Some industries were able to upgrade
themselves shifting from an import-
substituting phase into an exporting
phase. Examples of these quick learners
are textile, garments, ceramics, food
processing, and electrical appliances.
Other industries could not free them-
selves from protection, such as automo-
biles and chemical products.

As stated earlier, the first phase of
industrialization in Thailand after the
Second World War saw state companies
attempting to start the operations of
numerous new industries, such as canned
food, tannery, fertilizer, battery,
glass, sugar, paper, liquor, and
matches. But they could hardly survive
over the long run in the presence of
subsequent competition from private cor-
porations.

Currently, vigorous disputes still
prevail as to what are generally ac-
cepted as proper roles of the government
in industrial development. At one end,
it is believed that the government
should predominate the investment sce-
nario in basic heavy industries such as
those in petrochemicals, fertilizers,
and metal. Intervention methodologies
range from joint-venture investment to

socio-political urges and construction
of large-sized infrastructure facilities
such as those experienced abroad. On
the contrary, critics at the other end
favor a rather conservative approach in
which the government should leave cru-
cial decision making as the primary
responsibility of private entrepreneurs.
In other words, the government ought to
restrict itself to only tasks of promo-
tion or encouragement, neither urging
nor compelling. Only after affirmative
decisions on investment have been selec-
ted or firm commitmentsmade by private
entities and it is certain that existing
infrastructure facilities are unequivo-
cally insufficient, then should the
government step in and interact by
pursuing complementary investment pro-
jects. This approach is in sharp con-
trast with the earlier one in which
government's investment is to occur
beforehand, or following the principle
of "supply creates its own demand. 11

Supporters of the conservative approach
or IIsupply follows demandllgive caution
that too much lead could result in wrong
decisions and aiming at IIwhite ele-
phantsll, such as the perilous path
recently selected by several ambitious
developing debtor countries. This wide-
spread dispute about appropriate roles
of government in industrial development
remains unsettled. Therefore, the pre-
sent government nowhandles most situa-
tions on a case-by-case basis which used
to be opted in the past and proves to be
one reliable strategy.

Transportation and communication

Up until nowThailand has achieved
considerable success in developing "its
transportation and telecommunication
systems. Transportation started by
means of railways and streams~ Railway
enterprise used to prosper to a great
extent prior to the Second World War.
But it has been mostly superseded by
highway networks which have had broader
and stronger impact upon agriculture,
industries, commerce, and banking.

By and large, the government pursues
construction and maintenance of highway
and street systems. It can already be
asserted that almost every village with-
in the country nowhas access to inter-
connected highways. Therefore, lorries,
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trucks, and pickups are available for
transferring commodities and equipment
or machinery to all parts of the nation.
While the government assumes the respon-
sibility of upkeeping highways and
streets, private companies manage
transportation services. These compan-
ies possess plentiful trucks of all
sizes and competition among them is
fairly keen resulting in rather low
profit margins. This must have contri-
buted very muchto the earlier-mentioned
lowest marketing cost in Thailand among
most primary producing countries.

As for post, telephone, and telecom-
munication, the government handles the
market via state enterprises. So far,
telephone services spawn acute criti-
cisms in several respects, such as
availability and below-standard quality.
The responsible Telephone Organization
of Thailand has encountered both severe
financial and administrative problems.
It is thus seeking more effective means.

Financial system and its stability

The government, via its Ministry of
Finance and the Bank of Thailand, has
been quite energetic, discreet, and
constantly vigilant about the develop-
ment and stability of the country's
financial system. After the Second
World War the government intervened in
the financial market to a greater extent
and frequency than in other economic
sectors. For instance, restrictive
foreign exchange control measures and a
multiple exchange rate system were tem-
porarilyadopted in the past. And even
though commercial banks had been in
operation already, their systems were
not fully developed and their provincial
branches were too thinly scattered.
That. was the primary reason why the
government set up the GovernmentSavings
Bank (GSB). GSB's functions are to
attract deposits and to use such depo-
sits in funding parts of government
fiscal deficits. The growth and popu-
larity of GSBwas more than satisfactory
as suggested by colossal deposits
captured by GSB branches which have
mushroomed around the country at a
faster pace than branches of any com-
mercial bank.

In the postwar period the government
exerted its full efforts at various

means in order to develop the commercial
banking system. Examples of those en-
deavors were tax exemption on interest
income earned from banking deposits, and
deposit protection by government's
taking over ailing banks. It is thus
not surprising to detect dramatic growth
of commercial banking businesses in the
1960s and 1970s in all respects includ-
ing types of services, volumes of depo-
sits and credits, number of branches,
and connections with international money
as well as capital markets.

Financial and fiscal disciplines re-
present very prominent and long-lasting
fruits carefully fabricated by the
Finance Ministry and the Central Bank.
These two agencies encouraged the gov-
ernment to set proper rules of conduct
upon itself. The following will illus-
trate some of these disciplines. Annual
fiscal deficits cannot exceed 20% of
that year's fiscal appropriations.
While external debt commitmentsof the
government each year are not to go be-
yond 10%of fiscal appropriations, pru-
dent debt managementstrategy requires
further that public debt service ratio
be continually maintained within 9% of
export earnings and any fiscal borrowing
be executed solely for the purpose of
covering investment, not current or
operational, expenditures. In addition,
neither the government nor state enter-
prises are allowed to extend guarantee
to debt obligations of any private enti-
ties. Such prohibition helps avoid
adverse loopholes and misuses of bor-
rowed funds. It also complements dis-
creet management of the public debt
profile. On the monetary side, the level
of the country's international reserves
has been given top priority for security
and stability objectives. For example,
domestic legal codes require that inter-
national reserves of the, country, com-
prising gold and foreign exchange in
prominent currencies, be maintained by at
least 60 per cent of local banknotes in
circulation at all times. That was why
the exchange rate policy of pegging the
local baht currency with the US dollar
could be steadily upheld for roughly 40
years around 19-20 baht per USdollar. It
was only recently, under the international
atmosphere of highly volati le exchange
rate fluctuations, that the government
deemedit appropriate to peg the baht with
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a basket of currencies resulting in the
exchange rate of 25-27 baht per USdollar
since the end of 1984 until now.

The well-preserved stability within
the financial and exchange rate system,
as nurtured by the Thai financial autho-
rity, has assisted the development of
the country's foreign trade and invest-
ment to a large extent. Clear-cut
evidence of the contribution from ex-
change rate policy is the drastic de-
cline in foreign trade deficits in 1986
to such an extent that Thailand captured
current account surplus for the first
time in decades. This golden era coin-
cides with fruitful production of energy
resources from the Gulf of Thailand.
At the same time, voluminous flows of
capital have been transacted without any
notable disruption. These flows simul-
taneously supplement the functioning of
domestic financial institutions.

Despite countless rounds of debates
regarding the optimal degree of competi-
tion or market forces that the govern-
ment should allow within local financial
and capital markets, the propensity has
been quite high that moderately liberal
market mechanisms are likely to be per-
mitted to prevail. And although at
times in the recent past severe competi-
tion may have given rise to financial
difficulties and a small number of ail-
ing financial firms/banks, the authority
stepped in and extended several aspects
of assistance so as to preserve the
public.s confidence and faith in its
financial system's stability.

On the institutional front, perfor-
mances of the Bank for Agriculture and
Agricultural Cooperatives and the Indus-
trial Finance Corporation of Thailand
have been definitely remarkable. As for
the Securities Exchange of Thailand, in
spite of sullen experiences during the
first decade of its operation, the se-
cond decade began with lively stamina
after important legal stumbling blocks
were dismantled. Yet, the government
still feels certain tasks are ahead to
be fulfilled in developing local capital
markets further and encouraging innova-
tions of long-term savings instruments.

Other public utilities

Most works on public utilities were
initiated and kept up by the government
including electricity, waterworks, rail-

ways, and telecommunication. The Bang-
kok Mass Transit Authority was the only
undertaking having belonged to a number
of private companies prior to being
transferred to a status of state enter-
prise. It has been widely contested
that state enterprises' efficiency and
quality in operating public utilities are
highly questionable, and various alter-
nati ves have been suggested -- such as
privatization.

Ever since the 1960s or the beginning
of the First Five-year Plan, the Thai
government stated perspicuously that
expansion of state enterprises' terri-
tory be halted at the earliest time. In
addition, the private economic activi-
ties that are granted official promotion
from the government are all certified
against being nationalized. Moreover,
once they are in operation, they are
assured that the government will never
undertake any measure or similar busi-
ness that will engender potentially
hazardous competition to promoted pri-
vate firms, or place them in precarious
positions. The aforementioned directive
of the government is further sharpened
in the Fifth and Sixth Five-year Plans.
In other words, the government is aiming
at diminishing roles of state enter-
prises and replacing them with private
entities both at the stages of operation
and investment as well.

Rural development and poverty eradication

Notwithstanding the substantial de-
gree of successful economic development
that the country has achieved, a good
fraction of the general public have not
been able to derive much benefits there-
from. The majority of these particular
people reside in poor rural regions.
The crucial reason for their poverty is
the low productivity of their land and
its vicinities. Most of these low-
standard areas are located in the North
and the Northeast which are highly ele-
vated and thus barely reachable with
respect to irrigation facilities.

Those poor people have been quite
responsive to economic opportunities.
This can be immediately verified by the
existing rate of labor migration. For
instance, it is not surprising to dis-
cover former northeastern farmers now
participating in Chinese opera perfor-
mances, or serving as fishermen's crews,
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or tapping rubber in the South, or ap-
plying for construction jobs in the
Middle East. With regard to these labor
migrations, the government has tried its
best in providing facilitating and safe-
ty services.

In regard to the immovablepoor, the
government promulgated a series of rural
development programs. The objectives
are to uplift life quality, to enable
peasants to help themselves, to provide
fundamental services (e.g., health care,
education, access to water sources and
storages), and to strengthen rural com-
munity cooperatives and organizations.

Rural development projects are stren-
uously demanding in terms of time,
money, and endurance. These costs have
always been taken into account. There-
fore, the effected projects tended to be
the ones in only resourceful regions.
Should one demarcate agricultural areas
into the forward and backward zones as
mentioned at the very beginning, it
would definitely help the implementation
of properly scattered rural development
programs so as to bring forth targeted
equity and better quality of life.
Conclusive remarks and future trends

By and large, Thailand has attained a
good degree of financial stability, and
optimally adjusted its economic profi le
in the midst of lengthy and multifaceted
global crises. These recent crises, for
example, plunging oi I prices, exchange
rate fluctuations, and external debt pre-
dicaments, prove to be vividly painful to
numerousdeveloping countries, especially
the heavily debt-strapped ones. In con-
trast, Thailand could sail through global
crises without any blink of exigency due
to a few central reasons as follows.

Firstly, the country commandssuperior
comparative advantage to other primary
producers in terms of agricultural re-
sources, production efficiency, and
downstream processing facilities.

Secondly, the government has timely
adopted essential and proper intervening
measuresso that local producers and traders
can successfully cope with dynamism,which
has nowbecomecommonin all matters. Two
clear-cut examples of such measures are
flexible interest rates and the daily
basket-pegged exchange rate policy.

Finally, neither the government nor
private entities have committed them-

selves to excessive external debt or
erroneous large-scale project obliga-
tions such as the ones that have dan-
gerously enticed several developing
countries in Latin America and sub-
Saharan Africa in the late 1970s. In
other words, Thai policy-makers are well
aware of the complexity and interrela-
tionship of macroeconomic problems.
They thus exert extreme prudence in
exercising their authority.

In summary, the government allows
private entities to play leading roles
and make decisions upon economic invest-
ment. Nevertheless, the authority is
hardly negligent as it focuses its ef-
forts at providing necessary infrastruc-
ture, public services, and fundamental
accommodations. Quality improvement is
also emphasized as it is widely accepted
that service quality counts heavily
along the attempt of minimizing costs in
the course of industrialization. Other
facets of accommodative arrangements
that receive adequate attention from the
government are the following: effica-
cious transportation and telecommunica-
tion, commercial port facilities, effi-
cient bureaucratic systems, and effec-
tive investment-plus-trade services.
One truly indispensable prerequisite of
successful economic development that the
Thai government has constantly monitored
and strived to achieve is stability in
the financial system and exchange rate
regime. Such stability definitely faci-
litates not only institutional develop-
ments but also the sound growth path of
the economy.

Within the foreseeable future, roles
of Thai government in economic develop-
ment have become increasingly distinct.
The government aims at strengthening the
market mechanism and roles of private
parties. Simultaneously, it will con-
tinue relevant tasks of investment pro-
motion as well as accommodative ser-
vices. These include financial stabil-
ity and developments of efficient money/
capital markets as well, since they will
help enable Thailand to fare well in
currently volatile external environments
and help widen prospective economic
opportunities.

In short, the government's roles are
on the rise. But their direction is
tilted towards accommodativeends and
maintenance of stability in the broad
socio-politico-economic context.
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The Key to TORI's SuccessQuality:

11 First of all, I would I ike to make it
clear that what I say are my own per-
sonal views. All policies of the insti-
tute have to be approved by the Trustees
and the Board. What I say could be
modified by (1) the views of my col-
leagues, because with the high caliber
of researchers at TORI, most of the
important decisions will have to be made
collectively, and (2) the views of the
Council and the Board. So, with this
understanding, I would be happy to dis-
cuss myviews on TORI.

On TORl1sAccomplishments

The first period up to nowhas been a
time of initial institutional building.
As far as the next period is concerned--
the next two to three years--this pro-
cess of institutional building will have
to continue because we are a very young
institution; however, this next period
must also be a period of consolidation.
Wehave to ensure that whatever gains we
have made in the first two and a half
years will become permanent qualities of
the institute.

The most remarkable thing about this
institute, from my point of view, is the
success of our Chairman of the Board,
Or. Snoh and our first President, Or.
Anat, in attracting the number and cali-
ber of researchers that we now have. I
think this probably is TORl1s greatest
achievement. In an institution like

Dr. Phaichitr Uathavikul, TDRf'snew
President, speaks with the Editor about
TDRf'saccomplishments, expected changes,
and institutional development.

this, it is the human resources which
are most important. Of course, we are
also fortunate in that we have been
provided with an excellent working en-
vironment.

I also think the informal administra-
tive structure is a great help. Most
academic or professional people would be
at ease in this type of environment. If
it is too bureaucratic, I think they
would feel constrained. All these good
things, I hope to continue.

Expected Changes

On the whole I don't really expect
that there will be manychanges--because
I think my predecessor has set the in-
stitute on a very reasonable course.

(1) Quality Control

When I talk about consolidation, I
mean, first, putting quality control on
a firm basis. Wehave had pretty good
quality control over the past two and a
half years, but it is still rather in-
formal in nature. I think we need to
institutionalize this. Not by means of
bureaucracy, I think that this would be
the death of the institute, but in a
more simplified manner.

Let me give you an example to make it
clearer. Wehave been engaged in quali-
ty control in the sense that after a
project has been going on for some time,
there will be interim reports on the
preliminary work. We always try to
organize workshops where we invite peer
groups for their assessment of our work.
This is a mechanismfor outside partici-
pants to take a good look at what we are
doing and tell us whether we are doing
things right or not. At the final re-
port stage we also organize workshops,
but these measures are rather informal.
It1s not really a requirement of the



10 TORIQuarterlyNewsletter

institute but program directors have
been doing this because they want the
input. So, when I say we need consolida-
tion, it's just a matter of making it a
routine practice.

One thing which is gravely missing in
our case is a formal evaluation. The
best thing to do, in myview, is to
ensure that we have a good publications
program. It's not really up to us to say
whether our research work is good or
not; it's up to our peer group to make
that assessment. The only way you can
really do it efficiently is through a
good publications program.. We have
thought quite deeply about this problem,
and I think it is nowtime for action.

(2) Publications Program

For the moment, I would like to con-
centrate on a series of research mono-
graphs which hopefully will be of inter-
national standards. The quarterly
newsletters are very useful and will be
continued. I think they can be made
somewhat more substantive in the sense
that research outputs could be covered
in more detail, but the format is good.
We wi11 discontinue the monthly 11News
Brief". Wewant to concentrate on the
things that are really important to the
institute--that is, the research.

The action that has been taken so far
is that I have reconstituted the Publi-
cations Committee. I have mademyself
the chairman because I think it very
important that the president be chair-
man, because the Committeemust be able
to act in a decisive manner should the
need arise. The program directors will
serve as members. The first order of
business is for the program directors to
submit the existing research reports
that they think are worth publishing.
We have set up the procedure for doing
this, as outlined below.

What we have done is to make the
program director the most important
actor. Essentially, we have routinized
the practice of holding workshops to
assess research output. After the
second workshop and in addition to the
f i naI reports, the output shouId be in
fairly good shape. The next step is to
determine whether the output is publish-
able or not. If it is not, what revi-
sions will need to be made to render it
publishable? Here the Publications Com-
mittee will act almost as an advisor.
But it will be slightly more than an
advisor, because if there is need to
twist some arms, then that is what I
will have to do as the chairman of the
committee. The key element here is lex-
ternal referees'. It is not really up to
us to judge our ownwork; it should be
our peer groups that do this.

As far as external referees are con-
cerned, in our experience, this is the
weakest link in the whole chain, because
it is very difficult to find a good
referee, not because we don't have the
people, but the people we have don't
take their work very seriously. It may
take them six to nine months or longer,
and it is always a painful experience to
try and get the reports back. So in the
initial stage, we will try to interest
HIID (Harvard Institute for Interna-
tional Development) to cooperate with
us. They have been in this game much
longer than we have and they have all
kinds of contacts. If they agree, we
would send them the bulk of our material
and they will try to find international
referees for us. Eventually we will have
to develop our owncapability here.

Nowafter the external referee, the
program director will have to decide
what revisions need to be made. After
that, the document will go to the publi-
cations office which will be beefed up
considerably. There will be a chief
editor, an associate editor, and a pro-
duction person in the beginning. We
expect to make use of our own printing
facilities, and I understand there is a
fairly firm agreement about obtaining
hardware for the program.

I have put this matter as a top prior-
ity because I think this is the most
critical element in terms of quality
control. Up to now, we don't really
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know what kind of outputs we have --
nobody knows. After we have been
through this exercise, then everybody
will know, and I think we are ready to
stand or fall on this. There is no
other way. If the institution is going
to survive, then it must demonstrate
that it can produce quality work and
this is the way to demonstrate it.

This situation is quite simple. We
have been in operation for almost three
years. We have accumulated a stock of
research output, someof which I think
is of pretty good quality. Now,we just
let the light in and see what happens.
Wecannot delay this any longer.

(3) Direction

Another area in which we need conso-
lidation is in working out collectively
a clear direction of where the institute
will be going for the next few years in
terms of research work. In the first
period, because it was a start-up situa-
tion, it was inevitable that a clear cut
direction was not really possible be-
cause each program had to try to find
projects and get something going from
nothing. Consolidation was not really
needed then--it was a matter of getting
things started, getting things going,
and I think we have achieved reasonable
success. Wehave to consolidate in the
sense of pulling all the programs to-
gether into some fairly well defined
direction. This obviously is a collec-
tive endeavor in which we can depend on
the views and the direction of the pro-
gram directors. This is something which
will need to be done in the near future.

(4) Long-term Policy Analysis

A fourth area in terms of priority,
and this is actually related to the
third area, is to firmly establish the
content of research. What I personally
would like to see is that we concen-
trate on long-term policy analysis. Of
course, we will do some short-term pro-
jects, but the emphasis should be on
long-term policies. The reason is that
many government units are involved in
short-term policy work, but very few are
really engaged in long-term policy ana-
lysis. That is where the need and re-
quirement lies, and I think in terms of

comparative advantage, we have some
advantage in longer-term policy research.
Also, I would like to see the policy

content directly linked to the needs and
requirements of society, especially the
majority of the people and the disadvan-
taged. This is another way of saying
that I would like to see a high degree
of social content in our research acti-
vities. Wewant to do good work techni-
cally, but it should not be good work
only in terms of the techniques or pro-
fessional quality. The professional
capacity should be directed at issues
that are of critical importance to the
country. And, as you know, in this
country we still have a great manyprob-
lems concerning poverty, disadvantaged
classes, rural income inequities, and so
on. So I hope that through our efforts
somebetter understanding of these prob-
lems could be evolved and then its up to
the government to makeuse of any of
these insights or knowledge.

(5) Institutional Cooperation

A fifth area which I think is ex-
tremely important given the nature of
this institute, is the need for us to
develop some concrete long-term institu-
tional cooperation with other research
units, both with universities, the
public sector at large, and the private
sector. There are some good research
units in some of the major banks. There
is even a forum of pri vate economists
of which I am a member. Wewant to pull
all of this together, because there are
quite a few good researchers in the
country now -- along with a much larger
number of young researchers who have the
ability, but perhaps not the experience.
I think it is very important that we try
to bring these people into the process
so that they can develop into highly
qualified and experienced researchers
in the future. I consider it a basic
responsibility of the institute to help
in the development of research capabili-
ty in the country as a whole, and not
just in its own operations.

TDRI is fortunate in that we have a
sizable number of highly qualified,
experienced researchers already, but
that doesn't mean that we can stop
there. It is our responsibility to
involve as many promising young re-
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searchers as possible. We have been
doing this, but largely on an informal,
individual basis. I think we need to
take the next step of institutionalizing
these relationships. The biggest prob-
lem in doing this is again, the problem
of quality control. Once you farm out
the research activities, how do you
ensure quality control at a distance?
This is a very difficult problem. But I
think the way we will try and do it is
to start small with pilot projects and
tasks that Cqn be handled easily. Then,
if we are successful, we can consolidate
and expand. Its not too difficult to
pull together a research team and write
a research report. And, if the proposal
is any good, funding is not all that
difficult. The real tough nut to crack
here is quality control. Youhave to
ensure that the output at the end of the
day will be of acceptable standard.

These issues are all on the substan-
tive side of the institute. I don't
think I can end this interview without
saying something about the administra-
tive and financial side.

Finances

On the financial side, it is obvious
that our top priority is to ensure the
survival of the institution. So far we
have managed to carry out a fairly re-
spectable volume of research work which
is totally self-financed. Most of the
administrative costs are, however, still
being born by the CIDA grant which will
end in about two years time. So it is
very important for us to ensure that
after the grant ends, the institute can
survive. Essentially, this would involve
ensuring that we can earn enough from
our sponsored research to cover more of
the administrative expenses which, to-
gether with the establishment of a mod-
est endowment fund, would ensure the
long-term viability of the institute. We
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have also been working on issues of cost
effectiveness and developing a computer-
ized cost control system. It will take
some time because of the difficulty in
setting norms, but these are the kind of
things that will need to be consolidated.

Institutional Building

In terms of institutional building,
there are someprograms that are still
not very active. This will have to be
rectified. I have already started work-
ing with someof the programs. There
have been meetings and discussions of
how to get things going. On the whole I
amrather optimistic: I think there are
ways and meansby which we can do this.

Weare pushing hard for a building of
our own, becausewe are paying quite a
substantial rent every year. If we have
a building, we can becomemuchmore cost
effective.
We will have to continue to recruit

bright young researchers. I think even
after the short period of two and a half
years, we have a fairly good reputation
among researchers, and I think it1s
possible to attract good people.
Westill need to expand. Although we

don't envisage becoming a very large
organization. In terms of size, we will
get bigger, but not all that much. Our
emphasis will be on quality. I much
prefer to have a small quality outfit
than a large one that maybe mediocre.
It's hard to tell what size will be
optimum. If you ask mewhat size I want
the institute to be, the answer is, I
don't know. It depends very much on
what happens, howthings evolve, what
kinds of policy areas we get in to, and
I don't really think anyone has an
honest answer. The only thing we can
say is, we will have the size commensur-
ate with the requirement. The emphasis
is on quality. We will never sacrifice
quality for growth.1!
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TORI RESEARCHREVIEW

TheImpactofHighBusiness
TaxRatesonTaxEvasion

of Industry
The business tax in Thailand was

introduced originally in the form of a
multistage turnover tax. In 1961 its
structure was changed to a single-stage
manufacturing sales tax by removing the
wholesale and retail stages from the tax
net with an intention to facilitate the
administration and mitigate the problem
of double taxation. Despite this
changeover, the cascade form of the
business tax structure still prevails
(Figure 1).

Several factors have attributed to
the cascading elements. Firstly, the
definition of traders in the business
tax law implies that if the manufac-
turers purchase the various components
from separate manufacturers, they will
have to bear the business tax burden on
the cost of each item, regardless of the
final product or intermediate goods. As
a matter of fact, the producers of dif-
ferent items might already have borne an
element of business tax in the materials
they themselves have used.
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Figure 1 Cascading of the Business Tax

Secondly, the pattern of industry
separating the stages of production into
raw materials, intermediate products,
and final goods further intensifies the
cascading.

Thirdly, the definitions of "manufac-
ture" and "gross receipts" in the Reve-
nue Code are not consistent with the
economic concept meanings. The cas-
cading feature in the business tax has
brought dangerous inherent economic and
industrial implications for the economy.
It hinders efficient industrial growth
and tends to limit the expansion of
export because of the associated higher
costs. The result is, therefore, loss
in efficiency in the use of resources in
production, and deficits in the balance
of trade.

Though measures to reduce the degree
of these negative effects have been in-
corporated into the tax structure, their
effectiveness is still questionable.

Estimates of the cascading tax rates and
tax evasion

The degree of cascading for the eco-
nomic units engaged in industrial under-
takings varies depending upon the pro-
cess of production, the type of manufac-
tured goods, the goods bought from other
manufacturers for use as inputs in the
manufacturing and their associated busi-
ness taxes.

The cascading analysis is based upon
an input-output model representing the
Thai economy. Essentially, the input-
output model provides a framework for a
static general equilibrium price
determination wherein the cascading
effects of the business tax can be
identified. It serves the function of
translating statutory tax rates into
"cascading" tax rates. Thus, cascading
effects reached under commonassumptions
for all industries represent cascading
of various inputs in the process of
production. The analysis covers the
"horizontal" cascading as well as the
"vertical" cascading for 180 sectors in
the Thai economy.

It is found that the production in
sectors 68 to 126 covering a number of
intermediate and final goods have rela-
tively high cascading tax rates. For
instance, the iron and steel industry
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which covers pig iron, ingot, ferro-
silicon, ferro-maganese, and slag (by-
product of pig iron) is subject to a
cascading tax rate of 14.6 percent in
spite of its statutory rate of 9.0 per-
cent. Consequently, the industries
using products of the iron and steel
industry as their main inputs will have
to bear a relatively high business tax
burden. They are, for example, cutlery
and hand tools; metal furniture and
fixtures; structural metal products, and
other fabric~ted metal products. The
other industries with relatively high
cascading tax rates are, for instance:
office and household machinery and ap-
pliances; electrical industrial machin-
eryand appliances; radio, television
and communication equipment and appara-
tus; household electrical appliances;
motor vehicles; and motor cycles (Table
1). The rates of business tax in Thai-
land, as measured by the cascading tax
rates, are quite high as compared to
those of the newly industrialized coun-
tries such as South Korea and Taiwan.
The rates of general sales tax in South
Korea and Taiwan are 10 and 5 percent of
value added, respectively. And they are
imposed on value added, not gross re-
ceipts. Obviously, the cascading ele-
ments do not exist because the form of
general sales tax is the value-added
tax.

With regard to the estimates of tax
evasion, the Constant Tax Ratio Approach
has been utilized. The results of the
findings are that business tax evasion
ranges from as low as 89 million baht or
Table 1 Selected

Industry

Iron

Secondary Steel Products
Cutlery and Hand Tools
Metal Furniture and Fixtures

Structural Metal Products

Office and Household Machinerya,nd
Appliances

Electrical Industrial Macltinery and
Appliances

Radio, Television. and CoDlmunicatiOQ
Equipment and Apparatus

Household Electrical Appliances

Other Electrical Apparatus and SUPPlies
Motor Vehicals

Motor Cycles and Bicycles
Watches and Clocks

Recreational and AtbIetic EquiPlllent

0.8 percent of total business tax col-
lection in 1977 to as high as 4,312
million baht or approximately 15 percent
of total business tax revenue in 1986.
Much of the evasion is found in the
activities under Category 1 (Sale of
Goods) accounting for more than 50 per-
cent of the total tax evasion, particu-
larly in the groups of businesses sub-
ject to tax rates of 7 and 1.5 percent.
Within the industries under the 1.5
percent rate, the cascading tax rates
for most sectors are not relatively high
as compared to the statutory tax rates.
They are, for instance, wooden furniture
and fixtures, paper and paperboard pro-
ducts, and rubber products. In con-
trast, numerous industries subject to
the 7 percent rate (the present rate
being 9 percent) such as metal furniture
and fixtures, structural metal products,
radio, television and communication
equipment apparatus, and household elec-
trical appliances have relatively high
cascading tax rates.

Business tax as a source of government
revenue

Over the past decade, the government
revenue in Thailand remained within a
narrow range of 12-14 percent of Gross
Domestic Product. Tax revenue consti-
tuted the largest part of total govern-
ment revenue, totalling approximately 90
percent. Non-tax revenue such as state
enterprises' contributions, licenses and
fees, and sales of goods and services
formed only a minor proportion, of about
10 percent of total revenue.

The reliance indicators (the percent-
age share of a particular tax to total
government revenue) reveal that taxes on
domestic consumption (business tax and
excise tax) rose from 45 to over 50
percent while the share of taxes on
international trade (import and export
duties) fell over time from 28 to 24
percent. As a result, the most impor-
tant source of government revenue is
domestic consumption taxes. During
1976-1986, the share of the business tax
fluctuated around 21-24 percent while
the share of excise tax varied from 20-
28 percent of total government revenue.
In the 1970s, the business tax was
slightly more important than the excise
tax in the overall structure. However,



TORl QuarterlyNewsletter 15

since 1980 their roles have been re-
versed even though their importance in
the tax structure as a whole remains
intact. This is quite understandable.
With the commercialization and moderni-
zation of the economyand with diversi-
fication of domestic production, sales
and excise taxation would tend to gain
at the expense of import and export
duties.

To evaluate the government revenue
performance, revenue buoyancy and elas-
ticity of the business tax have been
estimated. In the dynamic sense, these
estimates could indicate the revenue
performance in Thailand with respect to
its economic development. In other
words, they can reveal the ability of
the government over a period of time in
extracting part of the income growth so
as to be able to finance its expendi-
ture. Buoyancy and elasticity figures
of the business tax -- where the former
measures the response of a tax to
changes in income in percentage terms
including discretionary changes in tax
rates, whereas the latter measures the
automaticity of the tax to changes in
income after removing the effects of
discretionary changes -- are found to be
1.0444 and 0.9560, respectively. The
buoyancy figure of above unity indicates
that several discretionary measures in
the recent past have increased business
tax revenue. The elasticity figure of
less-than-unity of the business tax, a
significant component of total govern-
ment revenue, reflects a major weakness
in the revenue system. It clearly
points in the direction of an urgent
need for basic changes in the structure
of the business tax. The poor perfor-
mance of business tax can be attributed
to the collection from sources of import
and export. The business tax elasticity
on domestic goods and services is 1.0156
while those on imports and exports are
much lower, about 0.8659 and 0.5428
respectively. Accordingly, the govern-
ment revenue from the business tax will
continue to decline in the future rela-
tive to the growth of GDP. To avoid ad
hoc changes, fundamental reform is
needed to restructure the business tax
so as to ensure that there is no unnec-
essary erosion in the tax base and to
prevent tax evasion. An improvement in
the elasticity of business tax is essen-

Development of the industrial sector, the
fastest growing sector of the economy
and the main stimulas of economic growth,
cannot be achieved with the existing
structure of the business tax.

tial from the viewpoint of the
ment revenue system so that the
tax must be capable of yielding
revenue automatically with an
in national income.

govern-
business
adequate
increase

Reform of the business tax

The general sales tax in the form of
manufacturing sales tax has been imple-
mented in Thailand for over 25 years.
This structure of business tax might be
appropriate with the economic circum-
stances in the past, but the structure
of the Thai economyas well as the tax
structure has changed considerably in
the course of development. The struc-
tural shift is in favor of industry and
services. The government relies less
heavily on international trade taxes but
is more dependent on taxes on domestic
consumption. Accordingly, the business
tax structure introduced in 1961 does
not seem to be consistent with the pre-
sent Thai economy considering several
problems that could not be solved. They
are, for instance, cascading effects,
tax evasion, and low elasticity.

There is urgent need for reform of
the business tax. Development of the
industrial sector, the fastest growing
sector of the economyand the main sti-
mulus of economic growth, cannot be
achieved with the existing structure of
the business tax. Essential to this is
a system of general sales tax capable of
yielding adequate revenue, neutral in
its burden, and simple to understand and
administer. The case for a reform of the
business tax is overwhelming. The follow-
ing five points must be dealt with.

1. The economic distortion in rela-
tion to domestic production. The busi-
ness tax lacks neutrality in relation to
domestic competition and distorts the
allocation of resources. It favors
vertical integration and impedes the
prospects of industrial development be-
cause of the cascading.

2. The economic distortion in rela-
tion to international trade. With re-
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spect to exports of domestically-manu-
factured goods, the business tax tends
to be biased against the competitiveness
of domestic production in the world
market. All the tax element is not
refunded since the precise content of
the business tax borne at earlier stages
cannot be easily calculated with com-
plete accuracy. On the other hand, if
the uncertainty causes overrefunding and
this is interpreted as an export subsidy
by the countries importing the goods, it
will result~ in disputes with trading
partners and the exporting goods might
be subject to countervailing duties.

With regard to imports, the business
tax discriminates against imports by
imposing higher rates on imports as
compared with domestic product, general-
ly 9 percent versus 1.5 percent. thus
the business tax is protective of domes-
tic production. Ideally, the business
tax should be neutral between domestic
and imported goods, and that measure of
protection should be provided for in the
import tariff.

3. The complexity of the business
tax la~. The business tax law is ex-
tremely complicated, spread over a num-
ber of different legal provisions, the
Revenue Code, various Royal Decrees, and
several statutory instruments in the
form of Ministerial Regulations, Direc-
tor-General's notifications, Ministerial
Instruction and Regulations, and Depart-
mental Instruction and Regulations. Ob-
viously, the business tax code is not
simple for the businessman to understand
and comply with.

4. Scope for evasion. The absence
of the administration to issue receipts
effectively, unreliable accounts of
businesses, together with the uncertain-
ty of the law that leaves room for in-
terpretation, have afforded easy means
for tax evasion.

5. The lo~ elasticity of the busi-
ness tax revenue. Revenue collection
is a goal of business tax. But its low
elasticity indicates that business tax
revenue cannot keep pace with the growth
of the Thai economy. Since the business
tax is a significant component of total
government revenue, changes to make it a
more productive and elastic source of
government revenue 0re essential.

Some defects of the business tax can
be corrected within its existing frame-

From the vie~point of practical feasi-
bility, revenue collection, and economic
implications, the value-added tax should
be the optimal solution in the reform of
the business tax in Thailand.

work. Some serious drawbacks such as
cascading and economic distortions, how-
ever, cannot be eliminated as long as
the business tax structure is based on
the manufacturing sales tax. The most
appropriate way in the mediumand long-
term seems to be the replacement of the
manufacturing sales tax with a better
one. Amongvarious forms of sales tax,
three of them are generally accepted as
improvements of the business tax. They
are wholesale sales tax, ratail sales
tax and value-added tax -- of which the
last two can remove all the existing
major shortcomings. Fromthe viewpoint
of practical feasibility, revenue col-
lection, and economic implications, the
value-added tax should be the optimal
solution in the reform of the business
tax in Thailand.

The value-added tax is levied on the
value that is added to goods and ser-
vices by enterprises at each stage of
the production and distribution process.
Therefore, it is possible for the gov-
ernment to keep the tax rate as low as
possible, given the objectives of reve-
nue and price stability. Ideally, there
should be a single rate so as to avoid
complexity in the administration and to
maintain neutrality in the tax struc-
ture. A wide range of zero ratings on
sales of certain goods and services,
however, should be allowed. Under a
zero rate system, there will be no out-
put tax at the time of sale of goods and
services and the input tax on purchases
can be credited against the output tax,
thereby resulting in the refund of all
input tax. The business activities
qualifying for the zero tax rate are
exports of goods and services; interna-
tional transportation; sales of machin-
ery and equipment, raw materials, and
semi-finished goods to enterprises lo-
cated within tax-free zones such as
bonded warehouses and export processing
zones. As for investment goods, the
credit should be effected by allowing a
full credit for the tax borne by the
goods in the period in which they were
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acquired (the so-called consumption-type
value-added tax) rather than by a pro
ratatemporis procedure under which the
total credit is spread over the depre-
ciable life of the assets involved. A
significant advantage of the value-added
tax is the cross-audit feature. Tax
paid by one enterprise is reported as a
deduction by the enterprises buying from
the enterprise. This tax-credit feature
emphasizes and simplifies cross-auditing
and is likely to make firms more careful
not to evade~
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JapaneseDirectInvestment
andTechnologyTransfer

toThailand
by Paitoon Wiboonchutikula

Since the early 1970s, foreign in-
vestment has been a significant compo-
nent of capital inflows necessary for
financing the development of the Thai
economy. The improved technology has
also become an important source of
growth. Thus, both investment and tech-
nology transfer from abroad could con-
tribute substantially to the sustaining
of growth and structural change of the
country.

In the past two decades the two most
important sources of foreign investment
and technology transfer were the United
States and Japan. Although Japanese
investment is slightly less than that of
the United States, it is highly concen-
trated in the industrial sector. This
study surveys and updates studies on

Dr. paitoon Wiboonchutikula is a Re-
search Fellow in the Ino.ustry, Trao.e ana
International EconomicRelations Program
at TDRI.

foreign investment and technology trans-
fer specifically from Japan.

JAPANESEDIRECT INVESTMENT

Foreign direct investment in Thai-
land, particularly that in Board of
Investment promoted industries, mostly
takes the form of joint ventures with
local equity participation. While the
Multinational Corporations (MNCs) from
the United States and Europe are more of
100 percent foreign owned or with a
majority of foreign equity control,
companies with Japanese investment are
more of joint ownership or with a minor-
ity Japanese shareholding, and under the
Board of Investment promotion.

In the past, the Board of Invest-
mentis policy was that joint ventures
were preferred to complete foreign own-
ership although no strict requirements
had been enforced. In recent years, the
Board of Investment has been more len-
ient regarding ownership, especially for
exporting firms where 100 percent
foreign ownership is permitted.

Japanese joint-ventured firms under
promotion mainly engage in manufac-
turing activities. They are predominant
in terms of total number of firms and
total investment, accounting for over 90
percent of the total number of firms or
the total registered capital.

Capital intensity and scale

Japanese direct investment is often
criticized because it is involved in
capital-intensive industries, and the
Japanese direct investment firms use
more capital-intensive techniques than
local firms in the same industries.

In order to test the claim stated
above, it must be shownthat there was
more direct investment in the capital-
intensive industries than in the labor-
intensive industries. The results from
the correlations were negative; yet, they
could also be biased due to the heavy
investment in two labor intensive indus-
tries, namely, the textile and garment
industries. If these two industries were
excluded, the rank correlation coeffi-
cients for 1960-81 and the early 1980s
were about 0.45 and 0.52, respectively.
Here the results did suggest that, ex-
cluding the textile and garment indus-
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As there are no institutional mechanisms in the Thai government to screen~ reg-

ister~ and monitor foreign direct investment and technology transfer~ foreign
investors are generally free to carry out business activities in Thailand.

tries, there was more Japanese invest-
ment in the capital-intensive indus-
tries than in the labor-intensive indus-
tries. The capital intensive indus-
tries with large Japanese investment
were chemical and chemical products,
nonelectrical machinery, and transport
equipment. These industries are also
usually larger in size and have lower
exports/sales ratios than the rest of
the industries. However, when comparing
the capital intensity of the Japanese
joint ventures with all other firms in
the same industries, no evidence was
found to conclude that Japanese firms
used more capital-intensive techniques
than the local ones did.

Local content

The BOI has always emphasized that
the promotional priority should be given
to firms and industries using a higher
proportion of local raw materials. The
data show that on the average for all
industries, the local content for pro-
moted Japanese direct investment firms
was below 40 percent. Industries with
low local content in their production
are transport equipment, chemical and
chemical products, plastics and plastic
products, and glass and glass products.
These are all capital- intensive import-
substitution industries to which most
Japanese capital was channelled.

When comparing the local content of
Japanese direct investment with that of
local firms, the data show that they
were all lower than the average. Thus,
we conclude that most Japanese direct
investment invested in industries with
high import content and the import con-
tent of Japanese invested firms was also
higher than that of local firms. While
some Japanese firms justified the low
local content by citing the low quality
of locally produced intermediate inputs,
a few local studies detect the tied
purchase of the inputs with the import
of technology from parent companies.
The studies found reduced implicit
technology fees in the imports of inter-
mediate inputs in the assembling indus-
tries, such as transport equipment and
electrical products. In other words,

higher technology fees were charged for
a higher level of local content in these
industries.

Balance of trade and payments

Most Japanese invested firms in Thai-
land rely heavily on imported capital
equipment and other material inputs.
Among the industries that rely heavily
on the imported raw materials are those
in the chemical and chemical products,
plastics and plastic products, glass and
glass products, and transport equipment
industries. It is also worth mentioning
that the local content of different
industries did not seem to decrease over
the years. Actually, the degree of
import dependence of the Japanese joint
ventures is muchhigher if the import of
capital equipment is included. The
capital goods in the Japanese joint
ventures were almost entirely imported.
The reliance on import inputs also im-
plies that Japanese investment has small
linkage effects to domestic industries.

The amount of exports, compared to
impdrts, by the Japanese joint ventures
was very small. The data show that
their export-sale ratios were very low
and they also had a decreasing trend.
Muchof the exports was from the textile
industry. It has been argued that some
saving of foreign exchange can be made
as a result of the Japanese joint ven-
tures producing import substitution pro-
ducts, but considering the heavy depen-
dence on imports and the small amount of
exports, it is doubtful whether Japanese
investment can contribute positively to
Thailand's trade balance.

In addition to the effect on trade,
it is interesting to look into the out-
flows of foreign exchange resulting from
the outward remittance of profits and
other fees relative to investment in-
flows.

For Japan, the outflow was 91 percent
of the net direct investment inflow in
the 1970s, and lowered somewhatto 77
percent during 1981-85. The reduction
of the ratio in the early 1980s was due
to the slow increases in profits, divi-
dends, and interest on loans relative to
the increases in the inflow. However,
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if interest payments on suppliers' cre-
dits were added, the percentage of out-
flow to inflow would have been higher.

As a whole, it is still doubtful that
foreign investment as a package can
contribute to the improvement of the
balance of trade or payments, especially
when interest payments on suppliers'
credit, and imported raw materials and
capital goods of foreign firms are also
taken into consideration.

Policy measures

It can be seen that the Thai govern-
ment has exhibited a generally favorable
attitude towards foreign direct invest-
ment. As there are no institutional
mechanisms in the Thai government to
screen, register, and monitor foreign
direct investment and technology trans-
fer, foreign investors are generally
free to carry out business activities in
Thailand. It is therefore recommended
that on the Thai side, a more clear-cut
foreign investment policy be specified.
Areas in which foreign investment should
be encouraged or discouraged must also
be identified. The policy instruments
should take the form of incentive or
disincentive measures which induce
foreign investors to behave in such a
way that domestic goals can be achieved.
To create an attractive climate for
foreign investors, all bureaucratic pro-
cedures should be reduced to the mini-
mum. Meanwhile, more budget should be
allocated to provide or facilitate the
acquisition of information on trade and
investment opportunities in Thailand.

On the Japanese side, the government
should encourage and take action on the
positive industrial adjustment policy,
particularly during the recent period of
yen appreciation. The various fiscal
and credit policy measures should be
used to accelerate the IIphasing outll of
declining industries and the IIphasing
inll of technologically more advanced and
higher value-added industries in Japan.
Such an industrial adjustment policy can
facilitate the free flow of either goods
and services or capital between Japan
and other countries. In other words,
more exporting industries in Japan
should be induced to either restructure
their production or relocate their
plants outside the country. The policy
should help countries such as Thailand

to increase exports and acquire more
Japanese investment and technology
transfer.

JAPANESE TECHNOLOGYTRANSFER

While direct foreign investment grew
at 8.7 percent a year during 1972-1985,
payment for various technology contracts
and agreements and the imports of ma-
chinery and equipment grew at higher
rates of 20.6 percent and 15.6 percent,
respectively. As a result, tQe size of
payment for the total technology fees
relative to the remittances of profits
and dividends on foreign investment
tripled from 1972 to 1985. This indi-
cates that the unpackaged agreements
have become an increasingly important
channel of the transfer of technology.

Unpackagedtechnology transfer

The payment for technology from
abroad during 1978-1985 increased from
17% a year in 1978 to almost 60% in
1985. Over the period, payment for
copyrights and patent royalties ac-
counted for 60%and technical and man-
agement fees about 40%. The main indus-
tries which were purchasers of foreign
technology during 1978-1985 were auto-
mobiles, food and beverages, pharma-
ceutical products, and electrical pro-
ducts. They accounted for about two-
thirds of the total payment. For auto-
mobile and electrical product indus-
tries, the values of technology imports
were mostly from the payment for copy-
rights and patent royalties. The tech-
nology payments were mostly made to
Japan and the United States. While the
payment to Japan increased, that to the
United States declined over time. The
technology purchased from Japan was
mostly paid through the copyrights and
patent royalties while the technology
from the United States was mainly
through the technical and management
agreements. The largest source of tech-
nology supply to Thailand was thus def-
initely from Japan.

Direct foreign investment

Another channel of technology trans-
fer is through the joint-ventures with
foreign investors. The issue is how
successful the transfer is. The studies



on the issue are few, but all agree that
the transfer has been minimal or lim-
ited. In Thai-Japanese joint ventures,
local partners failed to receive muchof
the technical know-howand the produc-
tion technology was knownonly to the
Japanese expatriates. Whenlocal part-
ners were asked whether they could con-
duct business on their own after so many
years of joint investment, the answers
turned out to be negative in most cases
due to the lack of technical know-how.

It is well accepted that linkages
between foreign firms with local sup-
pliers or subcontractors can diffuse
foreign technology and skills to other
sectors and at the same time provide
local feedback to foreign firms to the
benefit of higher degrees of indigeniza-
tion. In Thailand, most Japanese firms
have minimal linkages with local sup-
pliers or subcontractors. In fact,
compared to local firms, they had higher
import content of intermediate inputs
and engaged less in technology adapta-
tion processes.

The study found that too short a stay
in Thailand by Japanese experts, the
lack of policies to support local R&D
and manpowerdevelopment, language bar-
riers, lack of local qualified person-
nel, high job turnover rates among
skilled workers, low technology absorb-
ing capability, and lack of developed
supporting industries were the major
constraints for Japanese technology
transfer to Thailand.

Recommendations

The study recommendedthat efforts be
made in both the public and private
sectors in Thailand to correct the con-
straints of technology transfer stated
above, and incentive schemes be provided
for technology importation, adaptation,
diffusion, and development. The Japan-
ese government should expand and re-
orient its official development assis-
tance programs to Thailand so as to
accelerate the strengthening of economic
and social infrastructures conducive to
effective technology transfer and devel-
opment. The Japanese government should
also provide incentives to encourage the
promotion of technology exports, adapta-
tion, diffusion, and if necessary,
development.
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DistributionInfrastructure
ofFourFoodProduct
ExportsofThailand
by SuthadSetboonsarng

This is the first phase of a project
funded by the Engineering Advancement
Association (ENAA)in Japan to study the
distribution infrastructure of food ex-
port products from Thailand. Four pro-
ducts are chosen in this phase to repre-
sent four categories of export commodi-
ties: namely tapioca (for cereal), fro-
zen chicken (for poultry), shrimp and
cuttlefish (for seafoods) and longan
(for fruits). The second phase of the
project, focusing on frozen chicken, is
nowunderway.

This study found that currently there
is excess capacity in pelletization
plants, warehouses and loading facili-
ties for cassava. The existing capacity
of the pelletization plants is about 6
times the size of its annual output.
The 4 million tons capacity of ware-
housing is a little less than the total
annual export volume of the country.
The loading capacity of 53,000 tons per
day can accommodatethe total export in
about 120 days.

These excess capacities are caused
partly by the change in the production
location from the Eastern region to the
Northeastern region and partly by gov-
ernment export regulations. The estab-
lishment of the new deep seaport in Leam
Chabangcould bring about a new round of
adjustment in the location of these
facilities and consequently further ex-
cessive capacity.

The export of frozen chicken is a
recent phenomenon. The hardware and
software facilities to handle the export
are still in the process of adjustment.
Three problems are pointed out: the
location of the processing plant, the
low quality of packing materials and the
inadequate supply refrigerated con-
tainers.



a) Most of the processing plants are
located in Bangkokwhere the domestic
market is located. The traffic problem
in Bangkok makes the cost higher not
only because of the time but also the
weight loss and damage to the chicken.

b) The low quality of packing mate-
rials causes damage to the chicken
during the loading and unloading pro-
cesses.

c) The limited supply of refrigerated
containers jncreases the freight cost
and puts a constraint on the total quan-
tity of chicken that can be exported.

The export of seafoods faces two major
problems: the limited quantity and qua-
lityof raw materials and the inadequate
availability of quality inspection and
certification.

i) The expansion in the number and
capacity of packing firms has resulted
in fiercer competition on the demandfor
various kinds of seafoods. The incen-
tive structure to discipline the quality
of raw materials becomes difficult to
establish and enforce. The lower qua-
lity of the raw materials makes it dif-
ficult to ensure the quality of the
output.

ii) The expansion of food export has
increased the demandfor official certi-
fication, especially on the hygiene of
the product. Slower expansion of the
public agencies that provide the inspec-
tion and certificates of food export
caused a delay in the process of export.

The main problem in the export of
longan lies in its short production
season (about 2 months). Therefore, the
specific distribution infrastructure has
not been fully developed. Longan usual-
ly shares these facilities with other
products. For example, the use of re-
frigerated trucks which are the most
popular mode of transporting longan,
coincides with their off-season use in
the fishery industry.

The problems in the distribution
infrastructure suggest that as the
structure of exports from Thailand moves
towards higher value products, there
will be some excess capacity in the
hardware for the traditional products.
At the same time, the expansion of the
new products is limited by the slower
growth of the public infrastructure,
especially the software, in these higher
value products.
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AgriculturalPricingPolicies
inThailand,1960- 1984

byAmmarSiamwalla
andSuthadSetboonsarng

This piece of research is part of the
Political Economyof Agricultural Pric-
ing Policies project carried out by the
World Bank. The entire project examines
agricultural pricing policies in 19 less
developed countries. TDRIagreed to do
the study for Thailand.

The study examines and documents
government interventions in four of the
country's major export crops: rice,
sugar, maize and rubber. There were
considerable variations in the nature of
the interventions amongthese commodi-
ties. The instruments employed dif-
fered, as did the directions of inter-
vention: sugar was generally supported
whereas all the others were taxed,
either implicitly or explicitly.

The magnitudes of the impact on
prices vary widely across crops and over
time. Part of the explanation for these
differences lies in the nature of the
political processes impinging on policy
formation which vary from commodity to
commodity. Thus, the sugar industry has
some of the most developed and therefore
powerful groupings in the country. Col-
lectively, they have been able to pres-
sure the government into taxing the rest
of the economy in order to support it.
Rice farmers, on the other hand, have
traditionally been poorly organized.
The sector ends up being taxed, at times
heavily. Even when the government felt
constrained to provide some support, as
it has had to do during the last decade,
the measures have tended to be acts of
political patronage benefiting a few
rather than rice farmers as a group.
Interest group politics therefore has no
place in explaining the twists and turns
of rice policies in the past. The key
to understanding rice policies lies in
the central institution--the Ministry of
Commerce.

The study goes beyond the commodity-
by-commodity examination of the measures
that directly affect the price of the
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specific goods. It also examines those
measures that were not directly aimed at
the agricultural sector itself, but
ended up penalizing it nonetheless. Two
measures in particular were examined,
namely the industrial protection policy
and the policy to sustain a balance-of-
payments disequilibrium by means of
overseas borrowing. Both these policies
share the same characteristic in that
they caused the baht to be overvalued in
real terms. This overvaluation in turn
kept the bahf'prices of the agricultural
commodities lower than what they would
otherwise be, thus imposing a penalty on
the sector. These indirect effects can
be substantial, lowering relative agri-
cultural prices by ~s muchas 20-30% in
the late 1970s and early 1980s. In
fact, by this time, the indirect effects
of the nonagricultural measures greatly
overshadowed the measures directly
taxing the sector which were gradually
being reduced.

Aside from the price policy measures
that were imposing a net tax on the
agricultural sector--the supportive mea-
sures favouring the sugar sector were
insufficient to overcome extractive pol-
icies elsewhere--the Thai government did
pursue a number of other policies which
injected resources into the sector. It
invested considerable sums of money in
irrigation which directly benefited the
sector, as well as in roads which par-
tially helped it. It has also regularly
spent moneyon agricultural research and
extension. The study examines howthe
size of this injection of resources
compares against the extraction through
price policies. The results indicated
that there was a net outflow from the
agricultural sector which was about 6.6
billion baht (in 1984 prices) annually
in the 1960s, and 5.0 billion baht an-
nually in the 1970s. However, if the
extraordinary years 1973-1975 were ex-
cluded, there was a net inflow into the
agricultural sector of about 8.0 billion
baht. The shift was due not so muchto
a decrease in the extraction from the
agricultural sector--that did not take
place until poor world market conditions
forced the government to lower its im-
ports in the early 1980s--but to a
steady increase in its investment and
expenditure on the sector. These fig-
ures took into account only the impact
of the measures that were aimed directly

at the agricultural sector. If the
indirect effects of the industrial pro-
tection and foreign borrowing policies
are also taken into account, then the
relevant figures become 17.0 billion
baht in the 1960s, and 27.0 billion baht
in the 1970s. Even if 1973-1975 were
excluded, there was still a net outflow
of 14.3 billion baht. All figures show
a net inflow into the agricultural sec-
tor in the 1980s.

The reason for the large outflow
figures despite heavy government expen-
ditures is because the agricultural
sector was being taxed not only to
support the government, but a consider-
able amount of the extraction was impli-
citly supporting the urban population.
Rice export tax in particular made for a
lower domestic rice price for urban
consumers and this was a large part of
the burden that rice farmers had to bear.

The study also measures the income
distribution impact of the agricultural
pricing policies, but only for the year
1980, when a socioeconomic survey was
conducted. The results indicate, as
expected, that the rural population lost
as a result of the policies followed by
the government and the urban population
gained. Within the rural sector the
loss was higher amongthe better off
than amongthe poor. Amongrice farmers
for example, the richer group lost about
6% of their income, whereas the poor
lost only 1%. This is because the rich
markets a larger proportion of their
output than the poor. In urban areas,
the main beneficiaries turn out to be
the richer households. This is contrary
to expectation, in as much as low food
prices are supposed to benefit the poor
more than the rich. The reason for our
results is because part of the govern-
ment policies were in the form of export
quotas, which benefited richer households
in the urban areas. The economic rent
from these quotas was substantial enough
to explain the larger benefit to the rich.

The report for this project has been
completed, but under the terms of the
contract with the World Bank, cannot be
released until their publication of the
combined volume, which is expected to be
in the second quarter of 1988.

'Dr. Ammar SiamwaUa is the Program
'Director and Dr. Suthad Setboonsarng is
a Research FeUD?;)in the AgricuLture and
Rural Development Program at TDRI.


